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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 31st March 2015.            
Present     

                                     Cllr. B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. R. Leithall



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford        
        Cllr. R. Piper            
                                     Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                  Cllr. G.R. Reed



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
                                     Cllr. N. Harmsworth       
                                     Cllr. N. Law                   


 

              
      



1849. Apologies. 

Apologies were received from Cllr. Maycock due to business and Cllr. Smith due to personal reasons.
1850. Chairman's Report.

We are almost at the end of the four year term for this Parish Council where Cllr. Hilary Boot-Handford and I have shared the Chair, supported by a first class team of fellow Councillors and Parish Staff. I thought that your readers might like to know what the Council have achieved in the last four years, besides of course the day to day administration.

· We made a successful application, supported by Buckland Monachorum and Dartmoor Forest for £6,156 for three defibrillators for those villages and Bere Ferrers.

· The Cemetery Workshop has been extended to provide cover for our machinery.

· Support has been given to Beregen on repairs to the Parish Hall Floor.

· Support has been given to the new Youth to Youth Hut by providing the site at a peppercorn rent.

· Insurance costs have been taken over from Bere Ferrers Villagers Group in respect of the village recreation field

· A match funded grant has been obtained, to refurbish the two Village War Memorials and a contract has been let for commencement in the near future.

· We have spent a lot of time on two major planning applications in respect of the Hub Club Watersports site at Weir Quay and the 17 house development at Woolacombe Road, both of which attracted a large amount of public attention and two large public meetings. Both were approved by the planning authorities

· However, the single subject which has probably taken more time than any other subject is the development of the Bere Peninsula Neighbourhood Plan, led by Cllr Mike Benson on behalf of this Council, with two other Parish Councillors. This has involved man meetings, presentations, discussions and the construction of very complex documents. They still have a long way to go.  I do urge everybody to give them every support, so that this very important Plan is approved by the Planning Inspectorate.

· These are the major parts of our work but there are still the day to day jobs of dealing with footpath obstructions, cleaning our toilets, cutting grass, inspections of assets, and many others.

· The most pleasing part is that in spite of a reduction in Government Grant as part of our Parish Precept and all of the other inflationary increases, by the stint of good housekeeping, we have retained the Parish Precept (Parish Rate) at the same level for the last four years. This is a creditable achievement by our Clerk through her tight budgeting and expenditure 

· Probably the greatest sporting achievement by members of this Parish, involved a young married couple, Jane and Andy Morton residents of Bere Alston. They circumnavigated Britain and Ireland by canoe in a world record of 143 days.  The Parish Council held a civic reception for Jane and Andy and we were honoured to have our Geoffrey Cox MP QC make a presentation to them on behalf of this Council
1851. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 26th February and taken as 

          read, to deal with matters arising.
    Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
   Matters Arising.

   Minute 1764-
Cars at Bere Alston Station. 60 cars have been removed and all the scrap is nearly gone.
   Minute 1805-
Stile on FP20. Peter Guy is not sure regards putting this in as there are a lot of water pipes in the area, he would prefer it to be an open walk through.

   Minute 1791-
Nomination for Mayoral Award, our nomination was not successful.
SO RESOLVED

1852. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 3rd March and taken as read, 
         to deal with matters arising.                
  

Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1813-
Cllr. Lamb had a similar experience to Cllr. Dennis over trying to contact West Devon on line.  Cllr Benson took it up with the Executive.
Minute 1816-
Cycle Track. They have suggested putting a cycle track through Tavy Woodlands.

Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.





SO RESOLVED
1853. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 10th March and 

taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Piper.                  
Matters Arising
Minute 1821-
Clerk to find cost of insuring compost toilet at Bere Ferrers Recreation Ground. The Insurance Company agreed a price of £22.50.

Cllr. Lamb felt we should give our permission as it’s our land.

Minute 1824-
Cllr. Boot-Handford wished to flag up that the group trying to replace the pavilion will have to start spending money to get some practical things done such as a site plan and what is being asked for


The garage and pavilion would be joined together, with a veranda on the front, also a much bigger social area. They will also require a lit path from the car park to the pavilion.


The encouraging thing is that both BATs and the Scouts are interested.

Minute 1828-
Allotment number 1 old left Bere Alston. Mr Willmott is not able to undertake the work on it. The Clerk has two other people she is trying to contact.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.







SO RESOLVED
1854. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 24th March and taken as read, 
           to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1832-
Cllr. Lamb drafted the letter for ‘Our Plan’ and it has been forwarded to West Devon.

Minute 1831-
Application for 10 houses on land adjacent to 113 Broad Park Road. Cllr. Benson informed committee that this has been withdrawn.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.   






 SO RESOLVED  
1855. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 24th 
         March and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.

Matters Arising.

Minute 1837(1754)-
Play area outside light, the Clerk spoke with the electrician and he explained there was no cage on the light at the moment but if it got broken he would replace it.

Minute 1845-Registering Council Land with Land Registry. Cllr. Lamb expressed his thanks to Cllr. Dennis

for all his hard work on this task.

The Clerk sought payment for the following cheques:-

  1) Mr. B. Lamb- Chairman’s Expenses


£51.25
  2) TASS- Donation





£100.00

  3) South West Highways- Patch and reline PH Car park     £2,458.00
Cllr. Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.




SO RESOLVED

1856. Report from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council.

At a recent Community Services Meeting at WDBC an agreement was passed to ensure that a Memorandum of Agreement for Tamar Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty covering the period 2015/16 was in place. Members of the borough council’s Overview and Scrutiny committee noted the projects funded through the Town & Parish Council fund and complimented these and that this was a good scheme. Devon County Council provides a pound and WDBC ten pence per resident to encourage parish councils to work together. 

Following the appointments of Sophie Hoskings and Steve Jorden as Executive Directors three Group Managers have been appointed. These are Helen Dobby Commercial Services dealing with waste& recycling environment services, Devon Building Control ; Steve Mullineaux dealing with IT Support  with IT, Infrastructure and Security, Finance, Legal, Human Resources, Audit and Design ; Tracey Beeck Customer First dealing with Development Management, Housing Advice and benefits, Council Tax, Customer contact centre, Environmental Health.

1857. Report from Cllr. Benson on Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison Group.
I attended the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison Committee on behalf of this council.The meeting began with a presentation on the Mount Batten Watersports Centre.This was followed by a presentation by Natural England on the Marine Conservation Zone; the Rivers Tamar, Tavy and Lynher fall within the local designation. No new control measures have been put in place. Extra signage has been installed on the naval base requiring vessels to keep clear by 50m from warships and 100m from submarines. A new Recreational Water Users Guide is being compiled. This will update the previous booklet created before the introduction of the Marine Conservation Zone. A slipway audit is being created by a team of volunteers. The Environment Agency is undergoing a River Basin Management Plan and Natural England offering advice on sensitive protected sites. There was a discussion concerning the possible removal of the electricity pylons across the River Tamar and dredging in the dockyard and disposal at Whitsand Bay. 

1858 Questions from Members of the public at the discretion of the Chairman.
1. Sara Hanson- have Council any concerns regarding some of the recycling charges at Crowndale going up to-morrow, should you not be worried that this will cause fly tipping.

The Chairman invited Cllr. Sanders Devon County Councillor to reply.

Cllr. Sanders stated that fly tipping had not increased since the last charges were levied. It will be monitored, there is and always will be fly tipping but the evidence suggests no increase, by the way Crowndale is run by Devon County Council.
2. Mr. Lansdell asked what had happened about a general request from Devon Air Ambulance some 12 months ago regarding possible landing sites when they start their night flying.

The Clerk has been in contact with the Air Ambulance Group and they stated that they require lit sights so unfortunately we do not have any areas suitable.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 7.35pm.
Signed this 28th day of April 2015.          
Chairman……………………………….
